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 BOARD OF COUNTY COMMISSIONERS 
WASHOE COUNTY, NEVADA 

 
TUESDAY 10:00 A.M. NOVEMBER 10, 2015 
 
PRESENT: 

Marsha Berkbigler, Chair 
Kitty Jung, Vice Chair 

Vaughn Hartung, Commissioner 
Jeanne Herman, Commissioner 

Bob Lucey, Commissioner* 
 

Nancy Parent, County Clerk 
John Slaughter, County Manager 

Paul Lipparelli, Legal Counsel 
 
 The Washoe County Board of Commissioners convened at 10:00 a.m. in 
regular session in the Commission Chambers of the Washoe County Administration 
Complex, 1001 East Ninth Street, Reno, Nevada. Following the Pledge of Allegiance to 
the flag of our Country, the Clerk called the roll and the Board conducted the following 
business: 
 
15-0950 AGENDA ITEM 3  Public Comment.  
 
  Gerrard Mager submitted a handout which was placed on file with the 
Clerk. He requested the Board pass a zoning ordinance permanently prohibiting 
marijuana businesses throughout the County. He spoke about his concerns of the publics’ 
health and safety. He mentioned a personal loss which he attributed to marijuana. 
 
  Tim Callicrate expressed his opposition to the proposed medical marijuana 
establishments (MMEs) slated to go into Incline Village and Crystal Bay. He noted he 
was an elected official serving on the Incline Village General Improvement District 
(IVGID) Board, but added he was not speaking on behalf of the IVGID Board. He said he 
was contacted by members of the community who were opposed to the MMEs. He spoke 
of his concerns that Incline Village could become the gateway drug capitol of Lake 
Tahoe. He stated medical marijuana was available through appropriate channels to those 
who needed it. He asked the Board to consider voting against allowing MMEs to go into 
Incline Village and Crystal Bay. 
 
  Alex Fuller stated he was with Office Depot/Office Max. He said his 
comments were in reference to Agenda Item 14. He spoke of his concerns regarding what 
constituted a local business.  
 
  Alexia Rogers said she was against the MMEs in Incline Village. 
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  Hilary Fylstra stated she was against the MMEs in Incline Village; 
however, said she was agreeable to the legalization of marijuana if it was handled in a 
socially acceptable manner. She read a statement which was placed on file with the Clerk. 
 
  William Gray said the proposed MME locations appeared to be positioned 
to sell marijuana to tourists because there were not enough people in Incline Village to 
support them. He thought Incline Village should be a drug free zone for the safety of the 
residents which were mostly retired. He noted several questions needed to be answered 
regarding the effects a marijuana influx could have on the community; such as, the effect 
it would have on traffic patterns, the requirement of additional coverage by the Sheriff’s 
Office, and effects on real estate values. 
 
  Levi Hooper spoke about the plight of the homeless in the community.  
 
  Sam Dehne demanded the Reno City Council hire Jason Sotto as the 
permanent Chief of Police.   
 
  John Potash explained Nevada Assembly Bill 246, which became Nevada 
Revised Statute (NRS) 574.550, prohibited selling animals at swap meets. The passage of 
the Bill also prevented people from selling animals through structured expositions. He 
stated NRS 574.550 had a provision which allowed the sale, adoption or transfer of 
ownership of live animals at a swap meet if it were conducted in a County or 
incorporated City that adopted an ordinance authorizing them. He mentioned the 
expositions brought thousands of people into the community which increased revenues. 
He asked the Board to direct staff to adopt an ordinance authorizing the sale of live 
animals. 
   
  David Knudsen introduced himself as the President of the Great Basin 
Herpetological Society. He stated the ordinance banning swap meets resulted in a loss of 
income to the community. He noted he supported Mr. Potash’s appeal to change the 
ordinance.  
 
  Cathy Brandhorst spoke about matters of concern to herself. 
 
  Ardena Perry expressed her concerns regarding Agenda Item 6C5. She felt 
the County should not be subsidizing people who could not afford to have pets, and 
should place its focus on field services and animal control. 
 
  Connie McMullen introduced herself as the Vice Chairman of the Washoe 
County Senior Citizens Advisory Board (WCSCAB). She said the WCSCAB supported 
Agenda Item 10 which they believed was positive. 
 
  Bill Maggiora questioned Animal Services’ explanations for not allowing 
animal shows in the County. The explanations included the lack of interest and the 
excessive cost of two full-time positions to support animal shows under the new State 
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law. He urged the Board to direct Animal Services to evaluate, based on attendance at 
past shows, whether two positions were needed. 
   
15-0951 AGENDA ITEM 4  Announcements/Reports.  
 
  John Slaughter, County Manager, stated there were several County 
facilities without power due to the weather. He urged people to be careful since there 
were several damaged trees throughout the community. 
  
  Commissioner Jung said she attended a meet-and-greet event for Traci 
Davis, Washoe County School District Superintendent, which was sponsored by NV 
Energy. She added she was very impressed by Ms. Davis. She mentioned she and 
Commissioner Herman attended the Veterans Appreciation Breakfast put on by the Sun 
Valley General Improvement District and Washoe County Senior Services. 
 
  Commissioner Herman mentioned the possibility of allowing some of the 
animal expositions and swap meets to resume. She said pet owners should be fiscally and 
physically able to take care of their own animals. She did not believe tax payers should 
pay for certain services. She expressed concerns that the Monte Cristo property owners 
were not able to enjoy their constitutional rights related to their properties. She noted she 
wanted to propose a new ordinance or revise the existing ordinance regarding complaints. 
She said verbal or undocumented complaints could cause grief for people. She believed 
complaints should be in writing, signed and notarized. She questioned the ordinance 
related to containers which she stated were not considered real property. She did not 
understand whether the County wanted to inspect them or charge a permit fee for them. 
 
  Commissioner Hartung stated he attended a Nevada Senior Services event 
with Kevin Schiller, Assistant County Manager, in Las Vegas. The discussion was about 
a program being offered in Clark County which served 250 to 300 Alzheimer’s patients a 
day without any assistance from Clark County. He noted Nevada Senior Services was 
willing to assist the County to implement the same type of program which would assist 
low-income and indigent seniors affected by Alzheimer’s with their daycare. Nevada 
Senior Services also focused on assisting people with Dementia or Alzheimer’s to secure 
their homes. He noted he attended the Shelter from the Storm Breakfast with Chair 
Berkbigler. He praised Pat Cashell for his work with the Shelter from the Storm and he 
stated he was looking forward to seeing how the County could work programmatically 
with them. He said he also attended the Boys and Girls Club dinner honoring Bob 
Cashell. He remarked he was waiting to hear back from Dave Solaro, Community 
Services Director, related to a four-way stop sign on the corner of Omni Drive and Sunset 
Springs Lane, which he believed was a safety issue. 
 
  Chair Berkbigler said she had a great time at the Shelter from the Storm 
Breakfast. She noted she attended the Reno Brazil Trade Mission exposition which 
brought in various educators and businesses looking to trade with Nevada.  
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15-0952 AGENDA ITEM 5  Proclamation – Always Lost: A Meditation on War. 
 
  Commissioner Hartung stated it was unfortunate that Veteran’s Day was 
celebrated once a year. He expressed his gratitude for all the veterans had given. He read 
and presented the Proclamation to Robin Mason and Steve Sitton. 
 
  Robin Mason thanked the Board and County staff. He said it was a 
privilege to serve each and every one of them. He mentioned he was transferring to San 
Antonio where he would continue to further the initiative against Veteran homelessness.  
 
  Steve Sitton said he was representing the Nevada Department of Veteran 
Services. He noted the Proclamation was a great way to remember the fallen.  
 
 There was no public comment on the Proclamation listed above. 
 
 On motion by Commissioner Hartung, seconded by Commissioner Jung, 
which motion duly carried with Commissioner Lucey absent, it was ordered that Agenda 
Item 5 be adopted.  
 
 CONSENT ITEMS 6A THROUGH 6F2 
 
15-0953 6A  Approve minutes for the Board of County Commissioners’ regular 

meeting of October 13, 2015. 
 
15-0954 6B   Approve the creation of an intermittent hourly Bailiff position for the 

Sparks Justice Court at a [maximum annual cost of $10,068] for FY 2015-
16.  Sparks Justice Court.  (Commission Districts 3, 4 & 5.) 

 
15-0955 6C1  Approve the appointment of Trudy Brussard to the Animal Control 

Board, representing County Commission District 1, a four year term 
commencing on November 10, 2015 and ending on November 10, 2019.  
(Commission District 1.) 

 
15-0956 6C2  Approve the reappointment of Kathryn Hass to the Animal Control 

Board, representing County Commission District 2, a four year term 
commencing on November 10, 2015 and ending on November 10, 2019.   
(District 2.) 

 
15-0957 6C3  Approve the reappointment of Paul Davis to the Animal Control 

Board, representing County Commission District 4, a four year term 
commencing on November 10, 2015 and ending on November 10, 2019.  
(Commission District 4.) 

 
15-0958 6C4  Approve the appointment of Timothy Stoffel to the Animal Control 

Board, representing County Commission District 5, a four year term 
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commencing on November 10, 2015 and ending on November 10, 2019.  
(Commission District 5.) 

 
15-0959 6D1  Approve the removal of uncollectible accounts receivable [totaling 

$93,450.54].  (All Commission Districts.) 
 
15-0960 6D2 Award Invitation to Bid # 2942-16 for Printing Paper/Card 

Stock/Envelopes to the lowest responsive and responsible bidder, JC 
Paper, 565 E Glendale Sparks NV 89431 on behalf of Reprographics 
Office of the County Manager, Communications & Engagement Division, 
and the Washoe County School District; and authorize the Purchasing and 
Contracts Manager to issue purchase orders to the specified firm, on a 
requirements basis, for one (1) year, commencing November 11, 2015 
through November 10, 2016, with an option for two (2) additional one (1) 
year renewal periods, provided pricing does not increase beyond that 
allowed in the bid, for the [approximate annual amount for Washoe 
County of $120,000] and for the approximate annual amount for Washoe 
County School District of $57,000.  (All Commission Districts.) 

 
15-0961 6E1  Approve Agreement for Consulting Engineering Services between 

Washoe County and CH2M Hill Engineers, Inc. to provide start up and 
operation manual services for the South Truckee Meadows Water 
Reclamation Facility Bio-Solids Facility Project [$115,000].  
(Commission District 2.) 

 
15-0962 6E2  Approve a CC-213 Recertification form for the Community Rating 

System Annual Recertification Submittal to the National Flood Insurance 
Program for a continued reduction in required flood insurance policy 
premiums for unincorporated Washoe County residents located within 
designated special flood hazard areas.  (All Commission Districts.) 

 
15-0963 6E3  Approve a License Agreement between Washoe County and Truckee 

Meadows Water Authority for the Thomas Creek Stream Gage Project; 
and authorize the Community Services Department Director to sign the 
Agreement and future amendments on behalf of Washoe County. 
(Commission District 2.) 

 
15-0964 6F1 Approve acceptance of second year funding of a grant award 

[$50,000, no match required] from the Las Vegas Metropolitan Police 
Department and amendment to the Interlocal Contract between Las Vegas 
Metropolitan Police Department and Washoe County Board of County 
Commissioners On Behalf Of The Sheriff’s Office for reimbursement of 
expenses associated with Internet Crimes Against Children investigations, 
for the retroactive grant period of October 1, 2014 through June 30, 2016, 
and if approved, direct Comptroller’s Office to make the necessary budget 
adjustments. (All Commission Districts.) 
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15-0965 6F2  Approve acceptance of 2016 State of Nevada, Department of Public 

Safety, Office of Traffic Safety project funding [$19,320, 20% in-kind 
match required, $3,864.00] to be used to purchase 10 Tablet Computers 
for the WCSO Motor Unit, for the retroactive grant period of October 6, 
2015 through September 30, 2016, and direct Comptroller’s Office to 
make the necessary budget adjustments. (All Commission Districts.) 

 
 Chair Berkbigler said Commissioner Herman requested Item 6C5 be 
pulled from the Consent Agenda and voted on separately. 
 
 On the call for public comment, Cathy Brandhorst spoke about matters of 
concern to herself. 
 
 Timothy Stoffel thanked the Board for his appointment to the Animal 
Control Board. He stated there was nothing wrong with microchipping; however, he 
questioned the expenditure of tax payer money on the program. 
 
 On motion by Commissioner Jung, seconded by Commissioner Hartung, 
which motion duly carried with Commissioner Lucey absent, it was ordered that Consent 
Agenda Items 6A through 6F2 be approved with the exception of Agenda Item 6C5. Any 
and all Resolutions or Interlocal Agreements pertinent to Consent Agenda Items 6A 
through 6F2 with the exception of Agenda Item 6C5 are attached hereto and made a part 
of the minutes thereof. 
 
15-0966 6C5 Approve indefinitely the free microchip program for the pets of 

Washoe County residents. Expenditures for the continued program will be 
covered under Animal Services budget authority. Continuation of this 
program will assist in the safe return of animals to their owners and to 
allow Animal Services to redirect funds to newly created community and 
educational outreach programs.  (All Commission Districts.) 

 
  Shyanne Schull, Animal Services Director, said Animal Services’ primary 
responsibility was to return pets to their owners. She stated all of the animals that came 
into their care were a burden to tax payers. She noted the microchip program was a pilot 
project launched in 2013. The numbers in the staff report represented the success of the 
program and how Animal Services had increased the number of animals that had been 
returned without having to be impounded at the shelter. She said the program was 
successful and over the three-year-period it allowed Animal Services to save $1.4 million 
in care for the animals. She noted there were costs associated with the program, but she 
believed the money was well spent to enable Animal Services to provide a productive and 
proactive program for the community. 
 
  Commissioner Herman asked for a cost estimate to return animals back to 
their homes. 
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  Bobby Smith, Animal Services Manager, stated the process for a field 
officer to retrieve and transport a stray animal to the animal shelter averaged $152.28 per 
animal. By having an animal microchipped at a cost of $4.00 to $5.00, Animal Services 
had the potential to save tax payers the initial impound fee of $91.26 per animal, which in 
turn saved the County thousands of dollars. He added an animal without identification 
stayed at the shelter an average of three to five days, which resulted in an additional 
$91.26 per day.  
 
  Commissioner Hartung asked Mr. Smith to explain the process when a 
field officer retrieved a microchipped animal. He also asked if there were fines involved 
and for the average amount of time spent by a field officer. 
 
  Mr. Smith explained once dispatch received an animal at-large call, they 
entered the information into their system and sent a field officer. The field officer would 
find the animal, scan it, note the microchip number and type it into the data system. If the 
animal was registered with Animal Services, the owner’s information would be available. 
This allowed the field officer to contact the owner or go to the home if it was in close 
proximity. He said it took an average of five to ten minutes to meet up with the owner or 
to wait for them. He stated the program was more than about saving money through 
microchipping and being able to return the animal in a timely manner; it was also about 
education and working with the community to ensure their animals were cared for. In 
response to the question about fines, he said it depended on the number of times the 
animal had been picked up. Warnings were given; however, upon the third incident a 
civil penalty was charged. Upon the fourth incident a criminal citation was issued. He 
also mentioned there were impound fees for the animal’s care and for the intake process. 
He noted there was a formula used for the entire process. 
 
  Commissioner Hartung said he liked the program but saw some issues 
with it. He believed it was an effective way to keep animals out of the shelter which was 
the goal. 
 
  Commissioner Jung stated the program would decrease human and animal 
suffering. She added in 2002 voters overwhelmingly supported an initiative to create 
funding for homeless animals.  
 
  Chair Berkbigler spoke about a personal event resulting in a pet being 
microchipped. 
 
  On motion by Commissioner Jung, seconded by Commissioner Hartung, 
which motion duly carried with Commissioner Lucey absent and Commissioner Herman 
voting “no”, it was ordered that Agenda Item 6C5 be approved.  
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 BLOCK VOTE – AGENDA ITEMS 10, 11, 12, 13, 14 AND 15 
 
15-0967 AGENDA ITEM 10  Request by the County Manager’s Office through 

the County Clerk, pursuant to Washoe County Code 2.030, to initiate 
proceedings to amend Washoe County Code Chapter 45 related to 
integrating Social Services and Senior Services Departments to create the 
Washoe County Human Services Agency, and direct the Clerk to submit 
the request to the District Attorney for preparation of a proposed 
ordinance pursuant to Washoe County Code 2.040.  Manager.  (All 
Commission Districts.) 

 
 On the call for public comment Cathy Brandhorst spoke about matters of 
concern to herself. 
 
 On motion by Commissioner Jung, seconded by Commissioner Hartung, 
which motion duly carried with Commissioner Lucey absent, it was ordered that Agenda 
Item 10 be initiated and directed.  
 
15-0968 AGENDA ITEM 11  Recommendation to approve a direct grant award 

from the National Institute of Justice (NIJ) FFY2015 DNA Backlog 
Reduction Program, Project No 2014-DN-BX-0029 for [$350,000, no 
County match required] for the DNA Backlog Reduction Program for the 
grant period of January 1, 2016 – December 31, 2017; and if approved 
authorize  Comptroller’s Office to make necessary budget adjustments.  
Sheriff.  (All Commission Districts.) 

 
 On motion by Commissioner Jung, seconded by Commissioner Hartung, 
which motion duly carried with Commissioner Lucey absent, it was ordered that Agenda 
Item 11 be approved and authorized. 
 
15-0969 AGENDA ITEM 12  Recommendation to reject all bids for the 

STMWRF Utility Operations Maintenance Building Project.  Community 
Services.  (Commission District 2.) 

  
 Commissioner Hartung requested a comparison between Agenda Item 6E1 
versus Agenda Item 12 in order for the public to understand what was happening. 
 
 Dwayne Smith, Community Service Department (CSD) Division Director 
of Engineering and Capital Projects, explained Agenda Item 6E1 was regarding the Bio-
Solids Facility Project at the South Truckee Meadows Water Reclamation Facility. This 
was an engineering request to begin the Bio-Solids Facility Project. He noted the project 
was approved by the Board approximately a year ago for the benefit of the sewer rate 
payers. He said Agenda Item 12 was regarding the bid for a utility building to house 
additional equipment due to the merger with the Truckee Meadows Water Authority. He 
stated because of the extremely high bids on the project, the CSD recommended rejecting 
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the bids. He added CSD was looking at other options which would be better for the sewer 
rate payers. 
 
 On motion by Commissioner Jung, seconded by Commissioner Hartung, 
which motion duly carried with Commissioner Lucey absent, it was ordered to reject all 
bids from the STMWRF Utility Operations Building project.    
 
15-0970 AGENDA ITEM 13  Recommendation to award a bid and approve the 

Agreement to the lowest responsive, responsible bidder for the 9th St. Fire 
Alarm & Employee Notification System Project [staff recommends 
PowerComm Solutions, Inc., in the amount of $244,599].  Community 
Services.  (Commission District 3.) 

 
 On motion by Commissioner Jung, seconded by Commissioner Hartung, 
which motion duly carried with Commissioner Lucey absent, it was ordered that Agenda 
Item 13 be awarded and approved.  
 
15-0971 AGENDA ITEM 14  Recommendation to acknowledge status report on 

agreement with It’s My Community Store for Office Supplies and Office 
Consumables and provide direction to staff regarding initiation of the first 
of two optional one year renewals of the agreement from November 17, 
2015 to November 16, 2016 [$475,000 estimate].  Comptroller.  (All 
Commission Districts.) 

 
 Commissioner Jung said she would like the contract to be continued for 
another year. She stated the Board should give strong direction that It’s My Community 
Store was the preferred vendor of office supplies and consumables across the County. 
 
 On the call for public comment, the following individuals employed by 
Office Depot/Office Max spoke against the Board’s selection of It’s My Community 
Store (IMCS) as the County’s primary vendor for office supplies and consumables: Karen 
Anne Tomasello, Alex Fuller, and Donna McGuire. 
 
 The above individuals stated Office Depot/Office Max benefited the 
County in the following ways: The company generated sales tax in the amount of $1.5 
million in 2014, it employed 70 employees within the County, it donated $150,000 to the 
community in 2014, it supported various local charity organizations, and it provided cost 
saving measures to the County when the County did not fully qualify for them. Their 
concerns included that the County did not view Office Depot/Office Max as a local 
business even though it employed locals and was physically present within the County, 
and the County was not purchasing from the lowest bidder of office supplies and 
consumables.  
 
 Chair Berkbigler said the contract with IMCS was not an exclusive 
contract. She clarified Agenda Item 14’s purpose was to expand the existing contract for 
a year and there was nothing in the contract that would prohibit departments from 
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purchasing the lowest priced items. She noted the Board encouraged staff to purchase 
from IMCS because IMCS gave back to the community. She added Office Depot/Office 
Max charged much higher prices, which was revealed by various studies.  
 
 Commissioner Jung reiterated her comment that it was the Board’s strong 
direction that IMCS was the County’s preferred vendor of office supplies and 
consumables. She concluded by stating the difference between local and non-local 
businesses was that a local business’ headquarters was located within the County.  
 
 On motion by Commissioner Jung, seconded by Commissioner Hartung, 
which motion duly carried with Commissioner Lucey absent, it was ordered that Agenda 
Item 14 be acknowledged and directed.  
 
15-0972 AGENDA ITEM 15  Recommendation to appoint three individuals as 

regular members to serve on the Washoe County Board of Equalization 
with terms to expire June 30, 2019; and appointment of an individual as an 
alternate member with term to expire June 30, 2016.  Manager.  (All 
Commission Districts.) 

 
 On motion by Commissioner Jung, seconded by Commissioner Hartung, 
which motion duly carried with Commissioner Lucey absent, it was ordered to reappoint 
Philip Horan and appoint Eugenia Larmore and Barbara “Bobbi” Lazzarone as regular 
members to serve on the Washoe County Board of Equalization with two (2) terms to 
expire June 30, 2019 and one (1) to expire June 30, 2018; and appoint James Covert as an 
alternate member with a term to expire June 30, 2016. 
 
15-0973 AGENDA ITEM 7  Appearance:  Barb Graff, Chair of the Emergency 

Management Accreditation Program (EMAP), Commission, EMAP; 
Aaron Kenneston, Washoe County Emergency Manager; Presentation 
regarding the EMAP Program and acceptance of a plaque in recognition of 
EMAP Accreditation. 

 
 Aaron Kenneston, County Emergency Manager; Barb Graff, City of 
Seattle Emergency Manager and Chair of the EMAP; and Liz Paulson, County 
Emergency Management Program Assistant, introduced themselves to the Board. 
 
 Mr. Kenneston and Ms. Graff conducted a PowerPoint presentation which 
was placed on file with the Clerk. Mr. Kenneston read the information on the slides. Ms. 
Graff added by being accredited by EMAP, the County joined 72 programs nationally 
and two programs internationally. She noted without meeting each criteria, accreditation 
would not be attainable. She stated the County received a unanimous recommendation for 
accreditation. The plaque was presented to the Board.   
 
 Mr. Kenneston expressed his appreciation to Ms. Paulson, who served as 
the accreditation manager, and Cathy Ludwig, Emergency Management Grants 
Coordinator. 
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 Commissioner Hartung applauded Mr. Kenneston’s efforts.  He stated it 
was imperative the County was prepared.  
 
 John Slaughter, County Manager, said when he and Mr. Kenneston first 
discussed what kind of program the County wanted, they spoke about an Emergency 
Management program that would be recognized regionally. He thought the County 
realized that vision by being recognized nationally. He thanked Mr. Kenneston.  
 
 Chair Berkbigler thanked Mr. Kenneston for his work. 
 
 No action was taken on this item. 
 
15-0974 AGENDA ITEM 8  Recommendation to acknowledge overview of the 

current Employee Health Benefits Program and presentation of options for 
consideration for a sustainable future of the Health Benefits Fund.  Human 
Resources.  (All Commission Districts.) 

 
 John Listinsky, Human Resources and Labor Relations Director, stated 
Agenda Item 8 was an overview of the County’s health benefits structure, cross trends, 
and factors impacting the long-term sustainability of the County’s health benefits plans. 
The presentation was a collaboration between the Manager’s Office, Human Resources 
and the Budget Office. He introduced the County’s health benefits broker, Evelyn Hullin. 
 
 Evelyn Hullin, Wells Fargo Insurance Employee Benefits Consultant, 
gave a PowerPoint presentation. She read the information on the slides. She highlighted 
health insurance as the County’s fourth largest expenditure.  
 
 Commissioner Jung asked whether employees who reached Medicare 
eligibility were automatically enrolled in Medicare as their primary insurance. Ms. Hullin 
said Medicare gave employees the option to elect their primary and secondary insurance 
providers. She added if newer retirees did not elect and enroll in Medicare, the plan 
would pay as if they had Medicare. 
  
 Commissioner Jung said it would help her to make decisions if Ms. Hullin 
could break down the information regarding active versus retired employees, how much 
insurance costs increased, and the number of full-time employees to see if there were any 
trends. Ms. Hullin responded affirmatively. 
 
 Commissioner Hartung asked for clarification related to the slide titled 
Employee Benefits Cost Trend. Ms. Hullins stated the graph showing $90 million was for 
all employee benefits including retirement. The graph showing $20 million plus was the 
amount the County contributed.  
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 Commissioner Jung asked Ms. Hullin who else she represented. Ms. 
Hullin said some of her larger clients included Churchill County School District, the City 
of Fallon, and the Reno-Sparks Indian Colony.  
 
 Chair Berkbigler asked if the numbers on the slide titled Health Plan 
Prevalence Statistics reflected recent changes to the City of Reno, City of Sparks and 
County contracts. Ms. Hullin stated it did not because the new contracts would not go 
into effect until January 2016.  
 
 There was no public comment. 
 
 On motion by Commissioner Hartung, seconded by Commissioner Jung, 
which motion duly carried with Commissioner Lucey absent, it was ordered that Agenda 
Item 8 be acknowledged.  
 
15-0975 AGENDA ITEM 9  Department presentation by John Listinsky, Washoe 

County Director of Human Resources/Labor Relations highlighting 
Human Resources services and programs.  Human Resources.  (All 
Commission Districts.) 

 
 John Listinsky, Human Resources and Labor Relations Director, gave a 
PowerPoint presentation. He stated the focus of the presentation was on what the County 
was doing proactively as it recovered from the recession and started to grow. He read the 
information on the slides.  
 
 Mr. Listinsky highlighted the following areas: 1) Succession management 
was being addressed with each department. Its purpose was to identify the next 
generation of department and division leadership to determine whether the County could 
hire from within or would have to recruit from the outside. 2) Workforce Analysis was 
completed in order for each department to develop a customized understanding of what 
their turnover would be so they could begin a recruiting program. 3) The County was an 
employer of choice as seen by the total number of applications being handled. 4) Training 
was being refreshed and more funding was being allocated to it. A new leadership 
training program was being looked into for individuals identified through succession 
management. 5) Human Resources had representatives imbedded in each department to 
assist in handling transactional work. 6) The current system, relating to classification and 
compensation, had been in place since the County contracted the Hay Group in 1999. The 
system should be refreshed every seven to eight years. Human Resources worked on 
identifying the difficulties it may face when recruiting specialty type of positions. This 
process could take 18 to 24 months. 7) Human Resources handled 2600 plus current 
active employees in addition to a rising number of active retirees. 8) Human Resources’ 
goal was to regain a proactive status. The department worked to find the right people and 
recruit for the future. 
 
 Commissioner Jung suggested Mr. Listinsky look at the County’s needs in 
regards to the workforce analysis and evaluate which jobs were going to be difficult to 
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fill. She noted those jobs should rise to the top in terms of the Hay’s analysis in order for 
the County to be regionally competitive. Mr. Listinsky acknowledged the suggestion. 
 
 Commissioner Jung asked Mr. Listinsky if the County would be able to 
attract and retain talent needed as there were so many other opportunities opening up in 
Northern Nevada, how many jobs were posted nationally, and whether the County should 
widen its search criteria. Mr. Listinsky said his department was looking at more focused 
community recruiting to ensure the County represented its population. He added a 
broader search for recruitment was being looked at. In terms of national job postings, he 
said not many were placed. Commissioner Jung closed by stating young people did not 
expect to retire with a specific employer. She said it was important the County create an 
attractive workplace as it moved forward. Mr. Listinsky noted alternate methods of 
compensation were being looked at. 
 
 Commissioner Hartung mentioned the possibility of subcontracting work 
to cover the required labor rather than increasing the amount of wait time for people. He 
said he wanted to ensure there was a contingency plan in place should the County be 
unable to fill certain positions with qualified individuals. Mr. Listinsky stated his 
department would consider all possibilities. He remarked whether a position should be 
subcontracted or not would depend on the uniqueness of the position. 
 
 Mr. Listinsky said his department was relatively small compared to the 
numerous projects it had and he was blessed to have a fantastic staff. 
 
 Chair Berkbigler thanked the Human Resources staff for their work.  
 
 No action was taken on this item. 
 
15-0976 AGENDA ITEM 16  Introduction and first reading of an ordinance 

amending Washoe County Code Chapter 55 by creating provisions 
regulating commercial animal establishments (through an animal welfare 
permit); by adding related definitions; and by making changes to the 
definition of “County” and all other matters properly relating thereto; and, 
if supported, set the public hearing for second reading and possible 
adoption of the ordinance on December 8, 2015.  Animal Services.  (All 
Commission Districts.) 

 
 The Chair opened the public hearing by calling on anyone wishing to 
speak for or against adoption of said Ordinance.  
 
 Jan Galassini, Chief Deputy Clerk, read the title for Bill No. 1752. 
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  On the call for public comment, the following individuals spoke in 
opposition to the ordinance: Ardena Perry, Timothy Stoffel, Michael Schneider, Bill 
Maggiora, John Potash, Daniel Gray, and Barry O’Dea. 
 
 The above individuals’ concerns included: The ordinance was anti-pet 
store, the potential of negative impacts to businesses involving animals, the potential for 
Animal Services to be able to close down a business, the language in the ordinance was 
too general leaving a lot of latitude for interpretation, issues related to businesses should 
include public input, the rules in the application were not specified, the unnecessary hold 
time for puppies, and for veterinarians to be held to the same rules as kennels if they were 
allowed to board animals. 
 
 Paul Lipparelli, Legal Counsel, in response to a public comment stated 
Commissioner Lucey made disclosures in the past regarding matters involving 
commercial animal operations.  
 
 Commissioner Hartung said he was uncomfortable with the vagueness of 
the language relating to the revocation of a permit. He asked if the County Code was 
more or less restrictive than the one utilized in Southern Nevada. 
 
 Bobby Smith, Animal Services Manager, stated he was unsure if Southern 
Nevada utilized something similar. He explained the County Code was a byproduct of 
Nevada Revised Statute 574.  
 
 Commissioner Hartung stated he was uncomfortable with the language 
regarding the County’s ability to revoke a permit when the parameters of revocation were 
not clearly laid out, and with the exemption of some veterinarians versus accredited 
boarding facilities from the welfare permit process.  
 
 Mr. Smith explained the revocation was not a blanket statement. 
Everything Animal Services did fell under County Code Chapter 55.800 which was the 
penalties within Chapter 55. The owner of the business, upon violation of the Code, 
would receive a warning. Further violations could result in civil penalties and criminal 
citations. He noted Animal Services’ purpose was to educate the public and then utilize 
the Code to enforce the law. He added when an animal welfare permit was permanently 
revoked, the business did not close. The revocation prompted a notification to the proper 
jurisdiction’s business licensing department. When Animal Services revoked or 
suspended the permit, the owner of the property had the ability to plead their case in front 
of an administrative hearing officer.  
 
 Commissioner Hartung felt the boarding facility wording was too broad of 
a statement, as it did not identify the specific type of animals that could be boarded, and 
the wording should be articulated. Mr. Smith spoke about animal appropriate enclosures. 
Certain animals did not belong on certain surfaces. He agreed to better articulate the 
wording at the request of Commissioner Hartung. 
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 Commissioner Herman believed the County was in the process of 
eliminating one of the last pet stores in the area. She mentioned the hold time for 
someone to pick up their pet from a pet store was too long. Mr. Smith stated the reason 
for the 120 hour rule was to ensure the pet was healthy before someone took it home. The 
hold time provided the pet store owner the time to have a veterinarian examine the 
animal. He added there were times when an animal did not show signs of disease during 
the veterinarian’s examination; however, the animal could show symptoms a few days 
later. At that point, once the animal had been brought into a home, it may infect other 
animals. He reiterated Animal Services’ interest in the welfare of the animals. The 120 
hours was being requested by Animal Services to ensure an animal was healthy before it 
left the pet store. 
 
 Paul Lipparelli, Legal Counsel, said the staff report in the Board’s packets 
included the business impact report. He noted the State Legislature was very sensitive to 
local governments enacting rules and codes that affected the formation or the continuance 
of businesses. Therefore, it was a requirement for Animal Services to evaluate the 
potential impacts of the proposed ordinance on existing and future businesses.  
 
 Commissioner Hartung expressed his concern with the possibility of the 
Board introducing an ordinance which could place an undue hardship on a business. 
 
12:56 p.m. Commissioner Jung left. 
 
 Mr. Smith stated it was not the intent of Animal Services to put someone 
out of business. Animal Services worked with businesses to help them come into 
compliance. Animal Services’ concern was for the welfare of the animals within the 
community. 
 
 Commissioner Hartung mentioned the need for additional clarification of 
the ordinance. He noted the difficulty of writing encompassing codes which may have 
unintended consequences. He said the timing of the first reading was inconvenient for 
individuals to who wanted to appear. He stated he would like changes to the ordinance 
prior to the second reading. 
 
 Commissioner Herman stated the importance of language clarity to 
prevent any problems and misunderstandings.   
 
 Mr. Smith asked if the discussion was in regards to clarifying the caging 
requirements. He noted Animal Services could clarify the language to be industry 
specific for the caging of specific animals. Commissioner Hartung responded yes.  
 
 Chair Berkbigler indicated there was another group of people, not present, 
who inundated the County’s email with requests to make the Code more strenuous than it 
was. Upon discussion with Mr. Lipparelli regarding the timing of the second reading, 
Chair Berkbigler asked if the Board could assign Commissioner Hartung, in the interim, 
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to work with Animal Services on the language to ensure the County was protecting 
animals, while also not placing anyone out of business.  
 
 Mr. Lipparelli said any Commissioner could take it upon him or herself to 
participate in the process. He noted an official designation of a Commissioner to serve as 
a subcommittee of one had to be on the agenda. In response, Chair Berkbigler asked if the 
Board could address the ordinance at the next Board meeting should Commissioner 
Hartung decide to work with Animal Services to tweak the language. Mr. Lipparelli 
stated State Law regarding procedures for the enactment of ordinances required the first 
reading of an ordinance to show what would be acted upon. Within 10 to 35 days, the 
Board must consider adoption of the ordinance. He added there could not be substantial 
changes to the ordinance between the first and second readings because it would destroy 
the notice process accomplished by the first reading. He concluded by stating minor 
tweaks to clarify the language were probably acceptable; however, until the final 
language was reviewed, it could not be determined whether the process would have to be 
restarted. 
 
 Commissioner Hartung spoke about the meaning of compromise. He said 
he did not want the County to put anyone out of business.  
 
 Chair Berkbigler requested the County Manager to schedule a hearing at a 
specific time during the next Board meeting to allow people with concerns the 
opportunity to speak. 
 
 Bill No. 1752 was introduced by Commissioner Jung, and legal notice for 
final action of adoption was directed. 
 
15-0977 AGENDA ITEM 17  Public Hearing:  Second reading and adoption of an 

Ordinance amending Washoe County Code Chapter 55 by  repealing 
provisions containing metes and bounds descriptions of animal congested 
areas; by amending provisions related to reporting violations of animal 
statutes, restraining animals, licensing dogs, rabies vaccinations, “at large” 
domestic animals, impounded animals and quarantine; and by repealing, 
adding and revising various definitions. (Bill No. 1751)  Animal Services.  
(All Commission Districts.)  To be heard before Agenda Item 18. 

 
 The Chair opened the public hearing by calling on anyone wishing to 
speak for or against adoption of said Ordinance.  
 
 Jan Galassini, Chief Deputy Clerk, read the title for Ordinance No. 1569, 
Bill No. 1751. 
 
  On the call for public comment, the following individuals expressed their 
concerns regarding anonymous complaints: John Potash, Daniel Gray, and Ardena Perry. 
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 The above individuals’ concerns included the inability to make section 
two of Chapter 55.070 enforceable, the inability to hold people filing anonymous 
complaints liable for their actions, and the costs associated with fighting complaints. It 
was mentioned that it was a common practice for those in the animal rights industry to 
falsely accuse individuals engaged in the business of pet stores and exotic animals. A 
suggestion was made to have complaints notarized. A comment was made to imply 
Animal Services used to be more professionally managed.  
 
 Commissioner Hartung took exception to the comment about Animal 
Services needing to be more professionally managed. He thought the department was 
managed very well. He said he did not disagree that anonymous complaints could cause 
great distress. He asked Mr. Lipparelli what could be done to add language addressing 
anonymity issues.  
 
 Mr. Lipparelli said the existing Code contemplated that reports of 
violations of County Code Chapter 55 may be oral or written, which was preserved in the 
proposed ordinance. The new Code required a person requesting civil or criminal action 
to submit their request in writing. He suggested the Board discuss protocols with the 
Animal Services staff at a future date. He noted it could be a policy discussion on how to 
resource problems associated with complaints, which would not necessarily be written 
into the Code.  
 
 Chair Berkbigler spoke about the importance of not dismissing 
anonymous complaints. She mentioned the Child and Senior Welfare departments took 
anonymous complaints related to abuse. She stated animals were just as important to a lot 
of people as their family members. She said it was the duty of the Board and staff to 
ensure staff did not overstep their authority, but at the same time continue to protect 
animals.  
 
 Commissioner Herman asked Mr. Smith about the metes and bounds 
issue. Mr. Smith indicated that was on the next agenda item. Mr. Lipparelli addressed 
Commissioner Herman’s question by mentioning the problem with the metes and bounds 
description in the Code was that it was very cumbersome. He added the information had 
to be spot-checked for accuracy and it had to be part of what was published, which would 
cost additional funds. The idea was to have the Board adopt the congested area 
definitions through the resolution process so that exhibits could be used. Exhibits did not 
reproduce very effectively in a letter-sized format. He noted by going to a Resolution, the 
County could have a larger display where the description of the areas in which the Code 
applied could be easier to understand. 
 
 On motion by Commissioner Hartung, seconded by Chair Berkbigler, 
which motion duly carried with Commissioners Lucey and Jung absent, Chair Berkbigler 
ordered that Ordinance No.1569, Bill No. 1751, be adopted, approved and published in 
accordance with NRS 244.100.  
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15-0978 AGENDA ITEM 18  Recommendation to approve a resolution specifying 
the complete metes and bounds description of the animal congested areas 
in Washoe County to include a corresponding map and other matters 
properly related thereto.  Animal Services.  (All Commission Districts.)To 
be heard after Agenda Item #19. 

 
 Bobby Smith, Animal Services Manager, presented a map showing the 
congested animal area within the County. He stated Animal Services was not changing 
the map; however, they wanted to remove it from Code and place it into a Resolution. He 
noted Animal Services worked closely with the Community Services Department to 
ensure the information was correct, complete and accurate. 
 
 Commissioner Herman asked if Animal Services had smaller versions of 
the map available. Mr. Smith stated there was an electronic version, which if anyone was 
interested in having it, he would email it to them.  
 
 Nancy Parent, County Clerk, asked if the map being presented was the 
same one as on the County’s website. Mr. Smith stated it was the same map. 
 
 Commissioner Hartung thanked Mr. Smith and Shyanne Schull, Animal 
Services Director, for their hard work. He said he found no truth in the disparaging 
comments made at the Board meeting. 
 
 On motion by Commissioner Hartung, seconded by Commissioner 
Herman, which motion duly carried with Commissioners Lucey and Jung absent, it was 
ordered that Agenda Item 18 be approved. The Resolution for same is attached hereto and 
made a part of the minutes thereof.  
 
15-0979 AGENDA ITEM 22  Possible Closed Session for the purpose of 

discussing labor negotiations with Washoe County, Truckee Meadows 
Fire Protection District and/or Sierra Fire Protection District per NRS 
288.220.  

 
1:23 p.m.  On motion by Commissioner Hartung, seconded by Commissioner 
Herman, which motion duly carried with Commissioners Lucey and Jung absent, it was 
ordered that the meeting recess to a closed session for the purpose of discussing 
negotiations with Employee Organizations per NRS 288.220. 
 
3:00 p.m. The Board reconvened with all members present. 
 
3:00 p.m.* Commissioner Lucey joined the meeting. 
 
 
 
 



NOVEMBER 10, 2015  PAGE 19 

15-0980 AGENDA ITEM 19  Master Plan Amendment Case Number MPA15-002 
(Forest Area Plan) –Hearing and possible action to approve an amendment 
to the Forest Area Plan, being a part of the Washoe County Master Plan, 
changing the master plan designation on 13 parcels from open space (OS) 
to rural (R). To reflect changes requested within this application and to 
maintain currency of general area plan data, administrative changes to the 
Forest Area Plan are proposed.  These administrative changes include a 
revised map series with updated parcel base and updated applicable text, 
and other matters properly relating thereto without prejudice to the final 
dispensation of the proposed amendments. The subject property is located 
along Sky Tavern Road and Old Mt. Rose Highway near the Sky Tavern 
Ski Area, and is within a portion of Section 17, T17N, R19E, MDM, 
Washoe County, NV. (APNs:  048-091-01 & 02 and 048-151-05, 06, 07, 
08, 09, 10, 11, 12, 13, 14 & 15). And if approved, authorize the Chair to 
sign a Resolution to adopt the amendments to the Forest Area Plan after a 
determination of conformance with the Truckee Meadows Regional Plan 
by the Truckee Meadows Regional Planning Commission.  (Commission 
District 1 and 2).  To be heard before Agenda Item #20. 

 
 On motion by Commissioner Hartung, seconded by Commissioner Jung, 
which motion duly carried, it was ordered that Agenda Item 19 be approved and 
authorized. The Resolution for same is attached hereto and made a part of the minutes 
thereof. 
 
15-0981 AGENDA ITEM 20  Regulatory Zone Amendment Case Number 

RZA15-003 (Forest/Sky Tavern)--- Public hearing and possible action: (1) 
To adopt, adopt with modifications, or deny an amendment to the Forest 
Regulatory Zone Map changing the regulatory zone on thirteen parcels 
from Open Space (OS) to General Rural (GR) (APNs:  048-091-01 & 02 
and 048-151-05, 06, 07, 08, 09, 10, 11, 12, 13, 14 & 15), located along 
Sky Tavern Road and Old Mt. Rose Highway near the Sky Tavern Ski 
Area within a portion of Section 17, T17N, R19E, MDM, Washoe County, 
NV; (2) To affirm, modify, or reject the findings of fact of the Washoe 
County Planning Commission;  (3) If adopted, to direct the Director of the 
Planning and Development Division to sign and certify the amended 
Forest Regulatory Zone Map;  and (4) If adopted, to authorize the Chair to 
sign a Resolution adopting the amendment to the Forest Regulatory Zone 
Map after adoption of an associated Master Plan Amendment (Case 
Number MPA15-002).  Community Services.  (Commission Districts 1 
and 2.)  To be heard after Agenda Item #19. 

 
 On motion by Commissioner Hartung, seconded by Commissioner Jung, 
which motion duly carried, it was ordered that Agenda Item 20 be adopted, affirmed, 
directed and authorized. The Resolution for same is attached hereto and made a part of 
the minutes thereof. 
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15-0982 AGENDA ITEM 21  Regulatory Zone Amendment Case Number 
RZA15-004 --- Public Hearing and possible action: (1) To adopt, adopt 
with modifications, or deny an amendment to the Southwest Truckee 
Meadows Regulatory Zone Map, changing the regulatory zone of 0.317 
acres of the subject 1.083 acre parcel from Public Semi Public Facilities 
(PSP) to Medium Density Suburban (MDS);(2) To affirm, modify, or 
reject the findings of fact of the Washoe County Planning Commission; 
(3) If adopted, to direct the Director of the Planning and Development 
Division to sign and certify the amended Southwest Truckee Meadows 
Regulatory Zone Map; and (4) If adopted, to authorize the Chair to sign a 
Resolution adopting the amendment to the Southwest Truckee Meadows 
Regulatory Zone Map. • Applicant: Washoe County • Property Owner: 
Karen Thomas • Location: 5300 Canyon Drive Reno, NV 89519 • 
Assessor’s Parcel No: 009-105-03 • Parcel Size: 1.083 acres • Current 
Regulatory Zone: Public Semi-Public Facilities (PSP) • Proposed 
Regulatory Zone: Medium Density Suburban (MDS) • Area Plan: 
Southwest Truckee Meadows • Citizen Advisory Board: West Truckee 
Meadows • Development Code: Article 821, Amendment of Regulatory 
Zone • Section/ Township/Range: Sec 20, T19N, R19E, MDM.  
Community Services.  (Commission District 1.) 

 
 On motion by Commissioner Hartung, seconded by Commissioner Jung, 
which motion duly carried, it was ordered that Agenda Item 21 be adopted, affirmed, 
directed and authorized. The Resolution for same is attached hereto and made a part of 
the minutes thereof. 
 
15-0983 AGENDA ITEM 24  Public Comment.  
 
 There was no public comment. 
 
15-0984 AGENDA ITEM 25  Announcements/Reports. 
 
 There were no additional announcements or reports. 
 
 * * * * * * * * * *  

 
COMMUNICATIONS AND REPORTS 

 
 The following communications and reports were received, duly noted, and 
ordered placed on file with the Clerk:  
 
 COMMUNICATIONS: 
 
15-0985 Professional Services Agreement between the County of Washoe and 

Grant Thornton, LLP for Forensic Accounting Services from the Board of 
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County Commissioners Meeting of October 14, 2008, Agenda Item 19, 
Minute Item No. 08-1106. 

 
 MONTHLY STATEMENTS 
 
15-0986 Monthly Statement of Washoe County Treasurer for month ending August 

31, 2015. 
 
 QUARTERLY FINANCIAL STATEMENTS 
 
15-0987 Clerk of the Court Quarterly Financial Statement, Quarter Ending 

September 15, 2015. 
 

 * * * * * * * * * *  
 
3:06 p.m. There being no further business to discuss, on motion by Commissioner 
Jung, seconded by Commissioner Hartung, which motion duly carried, the meeting was 
adjourned.  
 
 
 
      _____________________________ 
      MARSHA BERKBIGLER, Chair 
      Washoe County Commission 
ATTEST:  
 
 
 
 
_______________________________ 
NANCY PARENT, County Clerk and 
Clerk of the Board of County Commissioners 
 
Minutes Prepared by: 
Michael Siva, Deputy County Clerk  
 






































